WORDS ON MUSIC IN NORTHERN CROATIA AND SLAVONIA DURING THE 19TH CENTURY AND UNTIL THE WORLD WAR I

SANJA MAJER-BOBETKO

Department for History of Croatian Music, Croatian Academy of Sciences and Arts, Opatička 18, 10000 ZAGREB, Croatia E-mail: smb@hazu.hr

UDC: 78.01"19/20"

musicology, ethnomusicology and musical

historiography. Folk songs started to be col-

lected in the first half of the century, and atten-

tion started to be paid in the field of music

historiography to Croatian music history. The

key person in the Croatian musicology/

ethnomusicology and musical historiography of

the 19th century was F. Kuhač (1834-1911), who

was, after all, the first in Croatia to introduce

the term musicology in the press as early as in 1886. During the last decade of the 19th century

Vj. Novak (1859-1905) wrote the first general sur-

vey of music history in Croatia, which was not

tury: aesthetics of music: music criticism: musi-

cology; ethnomusicology; music historiography

Key words: Croatia; 19th century; 20th cen-

Original Scientific Paper Izvorni znanstveni rad Received: February 22, 2007 Primljeno: 22. veljače 2007. Accepted: April 3, 2007 Prihvaćeno: 3. travnja 2007.

Abstract — Résumé

The 19th century proved to be the starting-point of modern Croatian thought (written in Croatian and German) on the aesthetics of music, music criticism, music historiography, and musicology and/or ethnomusicology. The basic aesthetic issues were nationalism in music, the Romantic theory of music as a language of the emotions, and Hanslick's idea of music as an autonomous art. Music criticism in the Croatian language was obviously directed towards promoting the national ideology, which was conceived in the period of the National Revival (1835-1850) and advocated by F. Kuhač in the second half of the century. At the turn of the century, Impressionist criticism was inaugurated by A. G. Matoš. The question of the national was also very important in the fields of

Introduction

The syntagm »words on music« denotes different textual contributions made in the fields of musicology and ethnomusicology, music historiography, aesthetics

published until 1994.

of music and music criticism. The 19th century proved to be the starting-point of modern Croatian thought in all the mentioned disciplines. Having in mind the fact that the Croatian language was mainly the language of the lower classes at the beginning of the 19th century, it is no surprise that, for example, the first music criticism was written and published in German. That review on J. Auffenberg's five-act melodrama Viola with incidental music by K. G. Wisner von Morgenstern was published in the *Luna* journal in August 1826.¹ In the course of the 1830s, Croatian intellectuals, the emerging middle-class, and some members of the aristocracy, inaugurated the Croatian National Revival - or the Illyrian Revival or Movement as it is often called — which was actually ideologically similar to the characteristics of the national movements during the Romantic period in Europe. The period between 1835 and 1850 was marked by setting in motion the process of the constitution of the nation in the modern sense of the word, by the awakening of patriotic awareness, as well as by preparing Croats in northern Croatia and Slavonia to fight against Hungarian domination. However, the result was that Vienna banned the Illyrian name in 1843. In the same year, the nobleman Ivan Kukuljević-Sakcinski spoke for the first time in the Croatian Parliament in the Croatian language instead of in Latin. Moreover, Croatian became the official language in 1847.

Aesthetics of Music

The Illyrian national movement meant not only the political but also the cultural revival of the Croats. It affected all areas of cultural life of Croatia, including that of music. Although rudimentary elements of musical-aesthetic topics are recognizable in the book *Fundamentum cantus gregoriani seu choralis* [The Basis of Gregorian or Plainchant Singing] written by Mihajlo Šilobod-Bolšić (1724-1787) and published in Zagreb in 1760,² the Illyrian Movement and, in particular, the writers and poets Ljudevit Gaj (1809-1872), Pavao Štoos (1806-1862), Vatroslav Vernak (1824-1863), Stanko Vraz (1810-1851) and the composers Ferdo Livadić (1799-1878) and Ivan Padovec (1800-1873), proved to be the initiators of modern Croatian musical-aesthetic thought.³ The main ideas promoted by Gaj, Livadić

¹ Cf. ***: Theater in Agram [Theatre in Zagreb], Luna, I/16 (August 1826), 64.

³ To the best of our knowledge, musical-aesthetic aspects were discussed for the first time in the writings by five Croatian Renaissance music theorists: Federik Grisogono-Bartolačić (1472-1538), Franjo Petris (1529-1597), Pavao Skalić (1534?-1575), Miho Monaldi (1540-1592) and Nikola Vitov Gučetić (Nicolò Vito de Gozze, 1549-1610). Skalić was the only one born in the northern part of Croatia (in

² The text written in the form of six dialogues between the teacher and the student (on the origins of music or singing, on the staves, musical notes and clefs, on solmization, on intervals and consonances, on perfect and imperfect modes, and on intonation) had been in use for almost a hundred years. At the beginning of the first dialogue dealing with the origins of music and singing, the pupil asks what music is. The answer is: »Est autem Musica bene canendi scientia: bene autem canere (*teste Bóétio*) est singulare donum, & gratia Omnipotentis Dei.« [And music is the art of good singing: and to sing well (*Boethius testifies*) is a gift and the Grace of the Omnipotent God], 2.

and Vraz were in accordance with the basic trends of the Illyrian Movement. The two most important things required from the Croatian music of the period were: in the first place, it had to have some connection with the life of the nation and, secondly, it had to have authentic artistic value. Their credo was Gaj's idea: »Let it (Croatian music — $L.\dot{Z}$.) derive its strength from the people, or let what is created be created in the spirit of our people, though not as simply or naively as the folk do it, but rather in a refined, artistic manner and according to the rules of art and aesthetics: thus we shall be able to attain what other nations lack, namely, genuine national music.«4 According to Franjo Kuhač, Padovec, who was also a famous guitar virtuoso, did not share their belief concerning nationalism in music. On the contrary, he believed in internationalism.5 Finally, Štoos and Vernak were not at all interested in the issues of nationalism in music. Dealing largely in their writings with the Romantic theory of music as a language of the emotions, they enthusiastically advocated it. In the second half of the 19th century, the question of the ability of music to arouse or to express emotions was still a very important focus of the writers' interest. Stoos and Vernak, who were the first to introduce the subject into the Croatian musical-aesthetic press, were followed by the writer Ernest Kramberger⁶ and the musician Ivan Miletić (1862-1927).⁷ In the 1890s, Vjenceslav Novak (1859-1905), who was born in Senj on the Adriatic Coast, educated in music at the Prague Conservatory, worked as a music teacher in Zagreb, and was known mainly as a representative of Croatian realism in literature, was still paying attention to that subject.

Dealing directly with problems of a musical-aesthetic nature, Novak was, as far as is known, the first Croatian writer to attempt a definition of music aesthetics, bearing in mind the traditional link of aesthetics with the notion of »beauty«.⁸ In his preoccupation with the question of »beauty«, Novak came to realise that a piece of music depended above all on the beauty of the music. This beauty is expressed in the melody, harmony and rhythm.

However, in his notes on the aesthetics of music, Novak showed himself to be a writer whose aesthetic attitude was a particular result of Positivism and Romanti-

⁵ Cf. Franjo KUHAČ: Ivan Padovec, in: *IĬirski glazbenici* [Illyrian Musicians], Matica hrvatska, Zagreb 1893, 105.

⁶ Cf. Ernest KRAMBERGER: Ob uplivu muzike i poezije na naša osiećanja, čuvstva i naobraženje. I. Muzika [On the Influence of Music and Poetry on our Feelings, Emotions and Education. I. Music], in: *Program kraljevskoga maloga gimnazija u Karlovcu koncem školske godine 1874.*, Karlovac 1874, 1-8.

⁷Cf. Ivan MILETIĆ: Čuvstvo i glasba [Feeling and Music], *Smotra* I/3 (1887), 154-158.

⁸ Cf. Vjenceslav NOVAK: Čemu se uči teorija glasbe [For What Purpose Does One Learn the Theory of Music], *Gusle* I/7 (July 1892), 51.

Zagreb). All the others were born in towns on the Adriatic coast. Their works were represented and analysed in Stanislav TUKSAR's book *Croatian Renaissance Music Theorists*, Music Information Center, Zagreb 1980.

⁴ Franjo KUHAČ quoted Gaj's words in: *Vatroslav Lisinski i njegovo doba* [Vatroslav Lisinski and His Time], Matica hrvatska, Zagreb ²1904, 7-8. Quoted according to Lovro ŽUPANOVIĆ: *Centuries of Croatian Music*, 2, Music Information Centre, Zagreb1989, 31.

cism, the two philosophical movements of the second half of the 19th century. Namely, although Novak follows Hanslick's idea of music as an autonomous art, and of a piece of music being primarily an expression of musical beauty, music still represents the most elevated human thought. For Novak, art is the ideal medium for expressing and accepting ideas. In the process of creating and comprehending beauty, the most important factor is »fantasy« but the rational component is very important, too. If we add to these ideas of Novak his opinion that music is superior to the other arts because its impact on a person is more direct, and that therefore it is the least rational, we can see the influence both of Schopenhauer and of Romanticism.

As part of his aesthetic considerations, Novak also discusses taste. According to him taste could be defined as the independence in aesthetic evaluation, and its formation is influenced by one's innate feeling for »beauty«, by various social factors and by one's knowledge.

His translations into Croatian of foreign writers' texts on music should also be mentioned. An essay on the evolution of programme music from the Renaissance to Beethoven, Berlioz, Liszt and Wagner, written by the Czech author František Pich, stands out among Novak's works of this kind. We could well consider this translation to be the most comprehensive essay on programme music to have been published in Croatian up to that time.

Much credit also goes to Novak for the inauguration of musical-aesthetic education at the music school of the *Hrvatski glazbeni zavod* [the Croatian Music Institute] in the last decade of the 19th century. The notes for a lecture on the aesthetics of music discovered among the papers left by F. Kuhač, show that he based his lectures completely on the most acceptable, and, as Stanislav Tuksar pointed out, the most influential book in the field of the aesthetics of music of that time: this was *Vom Musikalisch Schönen* by E. Hanslick.⁹

The articles written by Novak's lesser known contemporary, R. V. Moser, show a considerable similarity in the musical-aesthetic attitudes of the two authors. It is also important to mention a series of sketches on musical subjects by an anonymous writer, published in the first Croatian musical journal, *Sv. Cecilija*, in 1883.¹⁰

⁹ Cf. Stanislav TUKSAR: Eduard Hanslick, Franjo Ksaver Kuhač et Alii and the »National-International« Relationship in the Croatian Fin-de-Siècle Musical Culture, *International Review of the Aesthetics and Sociology of Music* XXIX/2 (December 1998), 155-164. Tuksar even claims that »concerning Croatian musical culture of the period under consideration [from 1890s to 1920s] it can be stated, with considerable probability, that the growing influence of Eduard Hanslick's thought towards the turn of the centuries — in a time when he was already an 'overcome history' in Vienna (Brahms died in 1897, and Hanslick in 1905) — brought support to all those — nationally or internationally oriented — who were standing for musical professionalism both in composing and performing, and represented a hard blow to those who (in Hanslick's own words) tended to 'replace invention with intentions'«, 162.

¹⁰ These are: Glasbeni priemeti naši, t. j. novi [Our Musical Keys, i.e. the New Ones], *Sv. Cecilija* III/3 (1883); Ugodnost crkvene glasbe [The Pleasure of Church Music], *Sv. Cecilija* III/4 and 5 (1883); Što je glasba [What is Music?], *Sv. Cecilija* III/5 (1883); Što je oduševljenje? [What is Enthusiasm?], *Sv. Cecilija* III/5 (1883); Pjev [Singing], *Sv. Cecilija* III/7-8 (1883).

Within the framework of an entirely speculative approach to the issue of the aesthetics of music, the author discusses the possibilities of modern keys, melody and harmony to express feelings in music and even tries to answer one of the most complex aesthetic questions: what is music? His answer that »glasba je umjetnost izražavati čuvstva glasovi. Ona je govor duše, jer glasbom duša duši zbori, jest materinski jezik čuvstvujućega čovjeka«11 is — after Šilobod-Bolšić — one of the earliest attempts at definition of music in Croatian music literature, which evidently follows the already mentioned Romantic conceptions of music. However, of particular importance is the fact that the author introduced the aesthetic issue of church music. Having focused his interest on the effects of church music and on the pleasure of church music, the author tried to promote the Caecilian principles in Croatia. He was followed by Josip Florschütz (1882-1916), an outstanding philologist from Osijek. Dealing with the relationship between music and religion, he made a terminological and stylistic distinction between church music and religious music. While church music actually means Christian church music and ought to have and retain its own distinct character, strictly separated from any connection or association with secular music, the term religious music denotes all music expressing religious character. According to Florschütz and related to the general idea of music being the expression of feelings, religious music is musical expression of religious feelings.¹²

Besides the mentioned musical-aesthetic subjects, the problem of nationalism in music was still the main subject in the majority of writings on the aesthetics of music in Croatia of the time. Namely, the 1848-49 revolution was immediately followed, in 1850, by a decade of Habsburg absolutism, known as the period of Bach's absolutism.¹³ During that period the ideology of the Illyrian Movement was subdued. However, it was subsequently revived in Franjo Kuhač's (1834-1911) articles on music that he wrote for a number of journals dealing with music and culture. Born in Osijek, educated in Osijek, Buda and Vienna, where he studied the piano for a certain time with C. Czerny and attended E. Hanslick's lectures in music history and aesthetics at the University, Kuhač finally moved to Zagreb in 1871. He lived there until his death and, together with the composer Ivan Zajc, marked with his activities the whole relevant period. This is why this period is known in the history of Croatian music as that of Ivan Zajc and Franjo Kuhač. Kuhač is known primarily as the founder of ethnomusicology in Croatia, but because of the extraordinarily wide scope of his activities, he can also be considered the founder of

¹¹***, Što je glasba [What is Music?], *Sv. Cecilija* 5 (1883).»Music is the art of expressing emotions by means of tones. It is the speech of the soul because a soul speaks through music to another soul, it is the mother tongue of a feeling man.«

¹² Cf. Josip FLORSCHÜTZ: Glazba i religija [Music and Religion], Vienac XXIX/1, 2 (January 1897), 14-15, 25-26.

¹³ Alexander Bach was the Minister of the Interior in the period between 1850 and 1860. Under his strong hand, the Imperial Court in Vienna introduced a rigid policy of centralization.

Croatian musicology and, in particular, of music historiography. Being in the first place an ideologist with a national approach to music, Kuhač pleads in his writings for the creation of an authentically national form of music expression, one that would provide a recognizable identity for the nation. That is why, according to him, art music should be based on folk music. Besides, the purpose of music would be to serve utilitarian aims of universal importance.

His statement that art itself is a creative and idealised imitation points to Aristotle's aesthetics as the source of Kuhač's theses. Confusing the terms idealism and idealisation, the author comes to the development of art. The role of man in music development is limited by his social position. Because truth has to be the basis of each work of art, Kuhač pleads for the total affirmation of realism, and the solution of the problem of the expression of truth in music, that is, nature that is a paragon for every art, which he finds in »native« music. To be beautiful music must be natural and »native«, that is, national. Besides, music, like every art, is not only »prikaz ljepote i teškoće«¹⁴ but a reflection of its times as well. Within the limits of the social conditioning of music, Kuhač discusses the relation between politics and art.

While having correctly noticed, on the one hand, the necessity for the scientific research of musical folklore, stating on the other the theory on the similarity of music and speech (anticipation of the 20th century musical semantics and semiotics!), Kuhač wanted to define music as it ought to be by creating laws and normative aesthetics. His belief that it was possible to create a »Croatian musical grammar« that Croatian composers should use so that their compositions would be Croatian in every detail¹⁵ shows that Kuhač made no distinction between his national ideas about music and its aesthetic aspects.

Dealing also with the question of nationalism in music, a prominent Croatian writer of the Moderne (*fin-de-siècle*), the music critic and cello player, Antun Gustav Matoš (1873-1914), who was born in Tovarnik in Slavonia, insisted on the difference between the national in music and patriotism. Being the first Croatian writer to introduce the highest European artistic criteria, that is to say, strict critical and aesthetic evaluation of a work of art, Matoš did not equate aesthetic and national criteria as Kuhač did. He did, however, believe that every authentic art work was essentially national. His essays written in the Impressionist manner were the first to speak clearly and relevantly — from the historic viewpoint — about the sense, meaning and problems of art.

Unlike the impressionist Matoš, a philosopher and writer, Franjo Marković (1845-1914), initiated research into a a piece of music as a work of art from an

¹⁴ Franjo KUHAČ: Fortunat Pintarić, in: *Ilirski glazbenici*, Matica hrvatska, Zagreb 1893), 81: »the reflection of beauty and difficulty«.

¹⁵ Cf. Franjo KUHAČ: *Osobine narodne glazbe, naročito hrvatske* [The Characteristics of Folk Music, Especially Croatian], Tisak dioničke tiskare (Reprinted from books 160, 174 and 176 of the *Rad* of the Yugoslav Academy of Sciences and Arts), Zagreb 1909.

objective, scientific and systematic standpoint, and this procedure exerted strong influence on the further development of the aesthetics of music and aesthetics in general in Croatia. Within the framework of his doctrinaire aesthetic system based on the premise that aesthetics is a »philosophical science« about the forms of the beautiful, as presented in the book *Razvoj i sustav obćenite estetike* [The Development and System of the General Aesthetics] published in Zagreb in 1903, he also tried to create a philosophical-aesthetic terminology in Croatian.¹⁶

Markovic's activity marks the end of an epoch characterized by the lack of a scientific approach and treatment as well as of aims and methods in the field of the aesthetics of music. Still, the first Croatian book on the aesthetics of music was published only in 1944.¹⁷

Music Criticism

Music criticism in the northern part of Croatia and in Slavonia during the period under consideration was written in Croatian, German, and probably in Hungarian. It should be pointed out that research on music criticism of the time is still been doing particularly intensively on music criticism in German, which was regularly represented in the daily German-language press, the most important and influential examples of which were *Agramer Zeitung* (1826-1912) and *Agramer Tagblatt* (1886-1941) in Zagreb, and *Slavonische Presse* (1885-1929) and *Die Drau* (1868-1929) in Osijek. Much of it was anonymous. Still, among the few known authors mention should be made of both Heinrich Hirschl, who prob-

¹⁷ Cf. Josip ANDREIS: *Uvod u glasbenu estetiku* [An Introduction to the Aesthetics of Music], Matica hrvatska, Zagreb 1944.

¹⁶ It should be mentioned here that in the next year the then young composer Antun Dobronić (1878-1955), born in Dalmatia but later working and living mostly in Zagreb, published his first articles dealing with, or, more precisely, barely touching upon musical aesthetic matters. These are: O »narodnom duhu« u našoj umjetničkoj glazbi [On the »National Spirit« in Our Art Music], Glazbeni i kazališni vjesnik, I/2 (February 1904), 9-12; Naša glazbena publika [Our Musical Public], Glazbeni i kazališni vjesnik, I/5 (May 1904), 37-38. But, in 1908 he published two booklets: a collection of essays Predavanja iz povijesti i estetike muzike [Lectures on the History and Aesthetics of Music], (Author's edition, Drnis 1908), and Nase glazbene prilike i neprilike [Our Musical Chances and Failures]. The analysis of the texts shows, on the one hand, that Dobronic was preoccupied in his »first phase« by the questions of the theory of styles, evaluation, music criticism etc., searching for inspiration from well-known European authorities (E. Hanslick) as well as from Croatian authors (V. Novak, R. V. Moser, A. G. Matoš). On the other hand, already in his early writings he had raised the question around which his interest was later to focus: the issue of the »national« in music. By insisting on the difference between the »national« in music and patriotism, in the same way as Matoš did, Dobronić did not identify the aesthetic and the national criteria, giving priority to the aesthetic, for which Kuhač resented him (Cf. Marija JANAČEK-BULJAN: Korespondencija Kuhač-Dobronić [The Kuhač-Dobronić Correspondence], Arti musices XI/1 (1980), 41). Even so, he later drew much closer to Kuhać's ideal. It seems that a decisive role in the further formation of the aesthetic attitude through which Dobronic made himself known in the history of Croatian music as the most ardent and firm ideologue of the »national orientation« between the two World Wars, was played by his studies in Prague (1910-1912). ¹⁷ Cf. Josip ANDREIS: *Uvod u glasbenu estetiku* [An Introduction to the Aesthetics of Music], Matica

ably came from Vienna and wrote in Zagreb and in Osijek, as well as of one of the first female music critics, Jelica Belović-Bernadzikowska (1870-1946), who was born in Osijek, educated in Vienna and Paris and dealt in the first place with folklore and literature. Her newspaper reviews on music events in Osijek were published between 1913 and 1917 in the daily German-language press in Osijek. After all, as has already been pointed out, the first Croatian piece of music criticism was written and published in German (cf. p. 200). However, in accordance with the basic ideas and tendencies of the Illyrian Movement, the first short news item about music life in Zagreb written in the Croatian language appeared a decade later, that is, in 1835, in Novine Horvatzke and Danicza Horvatzka. It was only in 1846 that the first genuine music review in Croatian was published in Danica Horvatska. That was an extensive music review of V. Lisinski's opera Ljubav *i zloba* [Love and Malice] by Stanko Vraz.¹⁸ The art of music criticism written in Croatian may be said to have begun with that review. Comparing it to the one written twenty years earlier by an anonymous author in Luna, Lovro Żupanović makes the point that »we must recognize the greater reviewing skill and professionalism of the German paper's critic. Though Vraz, too, tried to describe (and even evaluate) the music, the Luna critic demonstrated a much higher degree of professional skill and knowledge.«19 However, on the other hand, »Vraz's review offers something else: not just the (understandable) 'somewhat heightened tone', but also its author's awareness of the need to *teach* the readers the essentials of the music art, to *instruct* them on how to listen to a musical (in this case, operatic) work. This was in line with his (essentially correct) view that a critical review of a work of art should, among other things, have an *educational* effect, which should have been the necessary prerequisite of all critical activity at that time.«20 That difference between the reviews published in German-language newspapers and those in the Croatian ones remained valid in the second half of the 19th century, too. Indeed, music criticism in the Croatian language was obviously directed towards promoting the national ideology that was conceived, as has already been pointed out, in the period of the National Revival. It should also be mentioned here that the most relevant music criticism was not published in music journals, although four of them appeared during the period under consideration. But, admittedly, they had a very short life.²¹ This is probably the reason that the most prominent critics largely published pieces of criticism ei-

¹⁸ Cf. Stanko VRAZ: Pàrva izvorna ilirska opera »Ljubav i zloba« od Vatroslava Lisinskoga [The First Original Illyrian Opera »Ljubav i zloba« by Vatroslav Lisinski], *Danica Horvatska, Slavonska i Dalmatinska*, XII/14, 15 (April 1846), 53-56, 57-60.

¹⁹ Lovro ŽUPANOVIĆ: Centuries of Croatian Music 2, Music Information Center, Zagreb 1989, 117.
²⁰ Ibid.

²¹ They were: *Sv. Cecilija* (1877-1884, irregularly; ed. Miroslav Cugšvert), *Gusle* (1892; ed. Vjekoslav Klaić and Vjenceslav Novak), *Glazba* (1893; ed. Vjenceslav Novak) and *Jeka* (1897, only a music supplement; ed. Franjo Kuhač).

ther in the daily press or in the journals covering the field of culture in general. During that period, articles by the first completely professionally trained music critics appeared in the Croatian-language press. They were Franjo Kuhač and Vjenceslav Novak, whose activities actually denoted the beginning of professionalism in the field of music criticism in Croatian (Kuhač also wrote in German). At the same time, prominent Croatian writers followed Stanko Vraz's tradition of dealing with music criticism. After Dimitrija Demeter's (1811-1872) contributions, August Šenoa (1838-1881), Ivo Vojnović (1857-1929) and, at the end of the 19t century, Antun Gustav Matoš, were the most outstanding writers to write music criticism in the northern part of Croatia. Their criticism was not purely informative writing. On the contrary, it started out being aimed at evaluation and interpretation, trying to influence the taste of the public. The most original among these writers was A. G. Matoš, who was in closer contact with the rest of Europe than most of his contemporaries from Croatia. Unlike them, he could come into direct contact with people and learn about different movements from first-hand sources. He could compare the different cultural situations and events that he saw and experienced in Europe. And for him, Europe actually meant Paris, which had such a decisive impact on him that it superseded the traditional foreign centres of influence on Croatia, in particular the northern ones: Vienna and Prague. Being actually a founder of the Impressionist tradition in the field of musical criticism, he insisted on the thesis that stated that the critic's ability, just like the artistic gift, is innate. This kind of criticism was based on the critic's subjective approach to particular works of art. Impressionist criticism very often devotes more attention to stylistic perfection than to the complexity of critical analysis, and the emphasis is not on what has been said, but on how this has been expressed. In his search for artistic values, and in judging them, Matoš relied exclusively on his own taste, the more so because of his impulsive and excessively sensitive nature. It is a pity that his main and often his only medium for the appreciation and understanding of music was his extraordinary artistic intuition; this quality was not sufficient in forming expert judgements on music. Matos's tradition was continued by his contemporary Milutin Cihlar Nehajev (1880-1931), who was born in Senj, educated in Vienna (he held a doctorate in Chemistry), worked as a journalist and writer mostly in Zagreb and who, like Matoš, epitomised the contemporary Croatian intellectual; and partly by a painter, Dragan Melkus (1860-1917), who was born in Bektež near Požega in Slavonia, trained in painting in Vienna and Munich, and dealt with music criticism in Osijek (1909-1917). Finally, we may conclude that Oscar Wilde's definition in 1890 of »A Critic as an Artist« met the response in Croatian music criticism of the time only in the criticism of Matoš and partly in that of Nehajev. In addition, seen as a literary phenomenon, only their pieces on music criticism could bear comparison to the contemporary literary criticism.

Musicology and/or Ethnomusicology

Franjo Kuhač was the first in Croatia to introduce the term musicology in the press, and he did so as early as in 1866. What is more, he stated in his article Muzikologija [Musicology] that he had been the first to use the term in general, in 1882 (thus pre-dating G. Adler's first use of the term in 1885) in his manuscript Die Eigenthümlichkeiten der magyarischen Volksmusik [The Features of Hungarian Folk Music] reviewed by István Bartalusá from Budapest.²² In any case, he used to be regarded as the founder of Croatian musicology and ethnomusicology. His enormous working energy enabled him to produce a really outstanding opus in all the fields with which he dealt. However, his predecessors must not be forgotten. At the time of the Croatian National Revival Stanko Vraz, Vatroslav Lisinski and Karlo Katineli (Catinelli-Bevilaqua-Obradić / Obradović/, 1807-1864) made efforts to notate folk music.²³ Vraz wrote down about 300 tunes, Lisinski 17 and Katineli 25. The most important among them, recognized by Lovro Županović as »the originator of a grand idea that only Kuhač's persistence would bring to fruition some thirty years later«,²⁴ was Karlo Katineli. His project was to collect and publish a series entitled Južno slavljanske pučke pisme (Südslawische Volks-Lieder) [South Slav Folk Songs], but he managed to publish only the first volume, entitled Pisme iz Slavonie [Songs from Slavonia] in Vienna, probably in 1849. Presenting 25 tunes noted down in Požega (Slavonia) in 1847²⁵ »in a simple piano and harmonic setting, but in what was at that time a very interesting metric structure (the so-called mixed metre), Katineli was a pioneer of Croatian ethnomusicology, which can hardly be said to have existed at that time. He thus not only contributed to the Revivalist effort but also provided the first record of both indigenous and imported folk music in the Požega area.«26

Franjo Kuhač was more successful in publishing the folksongs he collected and recorded, but he himself did not succeed in publishing them all. A total of 1600 songs in four volumes had been published between 1878 and 1881 in his *Južnoslovjenske narodne popievke* [South Slav Folk Tunes] series. The fifth book containing 400 tunes was prepared by Božidar Širola (1889-1956) and Vladoje Dukat (1861-1944) and published in 1941. The sixth volume was prepared for publishing by

²⁴ Lovro ŽUPANOVIĆ, Centuries of Croatian Music 2, 114.

²⁵ That information was taken from the note written by Kuhač on the copy of the book found in his library.

²² Cf. Franjo KUHAČ: Muzikologija [Musicology], *Vienac*, XVIII/35 (August 1886), 555-556. The manuscript itself is a comparative study of Croatian, Hungarian, German and Italian folk music.

²³ The first, quite modest efforts to compile records of folk music in Croatia were made in its southern part by Petar Hektorović (1487-1572) in 1556 and by Julije Bajamonti (1744-1800).

²⁶ Lovro ŽUPANOVIĆ: Centuries of Croatian Music 2, 114.

Vinko Žganec (1890-1976) and has remained in manuscript form.²⁷ More than half of the recorded material originates in Croatia (mainly from Slavonia). Croatian folk tunes from outside Croatia are also included [106 from Gradišće / Burgenland, 5 from the Pécs (Pečuh in Croatian) region in Hungary and 4 from Moravia] as well as folk tunes from Slovenia, Voyvodina (mainly from its region Srijem), Serbia, Bulgaria, Bosnia, Montenegro, Herzegovina and Macedonia.

Among Kuhač's followers in collecting folk songs — bearing in mind the region under consideration — mention should be made of Martin Borenić (1850-1939) and Mihovil Naković (1840-1900). Born in the Austrian region of Gradišće (Burgenland), where they lived and worked, they published the first church songbook of Gradišće in Györ in 1901. *Kerštjansko-katoličanski crikveni jačkar* [Christian-Catholic Church Song-Book]²⁸ consists of 268 harmonised tunes (besides 73 Croatian songs, there are Hungarian, German and Latin tunes in the song-book as well as 37 composed by the authors themselves).

While Kuhač had predecessors in collecting, notating and arranging folk tunes, he was the first to speak and write scientific studies on the subject. And, in my opinion, that makes him the founder of Croatian ethnomusicology. Besides occasional commentary in *Južno-slovjenske narodne popievke*, he wrote numerous studies about the nature of Croatian and Slavonic folk music. What is more, Kuhač wrote a detailed study about the methodology of the contemporary techniques of folk-tune recording.²⁹ His interest in folk music also led him towards collecting both musical instruments and writing about them.³⁰ Among his ethnomusicological studies, an outstanding position is occupied by a peculiar synthesis *Osobine narodne glazbe, naročito hrvatske* [The Characteristics of Folk Music, Especially Croatian] mentioned above on p. 6, which, as L. Županović rightly claims, »marks the crowning achievement of his many years of systematic study«.³¹

Summing up Kuhač's conceptions and interests — having in mind both the quality and the volume of his writings — it is shown that, in spite of certain oversights and contradictions caused largely by his uncontrollable temper, by a ten-

²⁷ Kuhač's four volumes became valuable sources of folk tunes and served for a whole generation of composers to realize his ideas about nationalism in music in the sense that has already been described (cf. p. 204). That was the so-called (neo)national orientation in Croatian music, being particularly strong and dominating over other styles (Late Romanticism, Impressionism, Neo-Classicism, Expressionism, contributions to socially engaged music) in the period between the two world wars.

²⁸ The term *jačka* denotes folk song of Croats from Gradišće (Burgenland) and from West Hungary.

²⁹ Cf. Franjo KUHAČ: Dvie rasprave: Zadaća melografa i Vrijednost pučkih popijevaka [The Task of the Folk Music Collector and the Value of Folk Tunes], Komisionalna naklada knjižare Dioničke tiskare (Reprinted from Vienac, 1892) Zagreb1892.

³⁰ Cf. Franjo KUHAČ: Prilog za poviest glasbe južnoslovjenske. Kulturno-historijska studija [A Contribution to the History of South Slav Music. A Cultural-Historical Study], *Rad jugoslavenske akademije*, 41 (1877), 1-48; 45 (1878), 1-49; 50 (1879), 44-95; 62 (1882), 134-186.

³¹ Lovro ŽUPANOVIĆ: *Centuries of Croatian Music 2,* 191.

dency towards polemics and even by an insufficient knowledge of the matter being dealt with, he still showed himself to be the most prominent 19th century Croatian writer and researcher (not only in Northern Croatia and Slavonia) in the field of (ethno)musicology, which is, after all, according to his own words and understood in the broadest sense, »u bitnosti posvema samostalna znanost, koja sadržaje sve, što na glazbu spada.«³²

Music Historiography

When speaking about the Croatian music historiography of the 19th century, the name of Franjo Kuhač once again cannot be ignored. Apart from some articles of journalistic provenience and some of the entries about Croatian music figures in Slovnik umjetnikah jugoslavenskih [Dictionary of South Slav Artists] written by Ivan Kukuljević-Sakcinski (1858-1860, unfinished),³³ Kuhač's efforts actually marked the beginning of systematic scientific research in Croatia in the field of the history of music, the results of which were presented in numerous articles, essays and comprehensive studies starting with Über die nationale Musik und ihre Bedeutung in der Weltmusik [On National Music and its Significance in World Music], which was published in 1869 while he was still living in Osijek (he moved to Zagreb in 1871).³⁴ He was interested in both Croatian and general music history. The history of Croatian music was, of course, in the foreground. While Kuhač's ethnomusicological research made possible his studies on the Croatian folk tunes in both certain Haydn and Beethoven orchestral compositions as well as in the Austrian national anthem by Haydn,³⁵ his research of early Croatian Romanticism resulted in a series of portraits of the relevant musicians and the monograph study of the life and work of Vatroslav Lisinski — the most prominent among them.³⁶ His life engagement was

³² Franjo KUHAČ: Muzikologija, 556: »in essence a completely independent science which comprehends everything that has anything to do with music.«

³³ This biographical dictionary is the result of Kukuljević's years-long research and informationgathering in Croatia and abroad. Among the artists listed in the dictionary, mainly painters and sculptors, there are fifty names related to the music life of the South Slavs (composers, instrument makers, one theorist and one publisher).

³⁴ The translation into Croatian (O narodnoj glasbi i njezinu značenju u svjetskoj muzici) was published in *Narodne novine*, XXXV/148, 149, 150 (July 1869).

³⁵ Cf. Franjo KUHAČ: Josip Haydn i hrvatske narodne popievke [Josip Haydn and Croatian Folk Tunes], *Vienac*, XII/13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 19, 20, 22, 24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29 (March, April, May, June, July 1880), 202-206, 217-220, 241-243, 254-256, 272-275, 301-303, 317-318, 356-359, 387-391, 403-404, 418-419, 433-435, 452-454, 466-470; Beethoven i hrvatske narodne popievke [Beethoven and Croatian Folk Tunes], *Prosvjeta*, II/17, 18, 19 (September, October 1894), 535-538, 562-563, 588-591.

³⁶ Cf. Franjo KUHAČ: *Ilirski glazbenici* and *Vatroslav Lisinski i njegovo doba*. He also wrote the Historijski uvod [Historical Introduction] to *Ilirski glazbenici* but it remained unpublished until 1994, when Lovro Županović published it with the reprint edition. Cf. Franjo Š. KUHAČ: *Ilirski glazbenici*. Reprint of the edition from 1893. Ed. by Lovro Županović, Hrvatska sveučilišna naklada, Zagreb1994.

to collect data on Croatian musicians and on all those who had contributed to music life in Croatia in the past, because he planned to publish *Biografski i* muzikografski slovnik [Biographical and Musicographical Dictionary]. However, that idea was not realized and, together with Kajdopis u Slavena [Slav Musical Notation, 1890] and Die musikalische Orthographie [Musical Orthography, 1895], the rich material he collected is still in manuscript form. However, it must be said that Kuhač's conviction that music historiography, just like music itself, ought to endorse and promote national identity sometimes interfered with his scholarly objectivity in the interpretation of certain historical facts, and even led him to arbitrary and scholarly unsupported conclusions.³⁷ But, on the other hand, he won lasting merit in the development of all the mentioned fields in Croatian culture in general, and, what is more, Kuhač in fact enabled qualified writing and discussion about music, in particular of musico-pedagogical provenance, in the Croatian language. Namely, his translation of J. Chr. Lobe's Katechismus der Musik [Catechism of Music]³⁸ was the first attempt at the creation of Croatian standard musical terminology, about 48 per cent of which is still being used in practice.

Kuhač was joined a little later by the historian Vjekoslav Klaić (1849-1928) and by Vjenceslav Novak. Coming from Garčin in Slavonia, Klaić, dealing with music in an amateur manner as a composer, conductor, and organizer of music life in Zagreb, focused his scholarly interest in the field of music historiography mainly on the period of the Croatian National Movement. Some of his biographic studies still function as relevant and respectable sources.³⁹ Perhaps the most intriguing study on that period was the one about rousing songs, in particular about *Još Horvatska ni propala* [Croatia hasn't fallen yet].⁴⁰ Raising doubts about Livadić's authorship (which was Kuhač's correct attribution), Klaić stirred up controversy among intellectuals of the time and even some later reminiscences of the topic.⁴¹ On the other hand, an outcome of his broad interest and historical knowledge was

³⁷ Widely known is his assertion about Haydn's Croatian ancestry, which even attracted some followers abroad: in England it was accepted by W. H. Hadow.

³⁸ Cf. Franjo KUHAČ: *Katekizam glasbe* [Catechism of Music], Naklada Dragutina Albrechta, Zagreb 1875; *Katekizam glazbe* [Catechism of Music], Naklada Akadem. knjižare Lav. Hartmana (Kugli i Deutsch), Zagreb 1889.

³⁹ These are: Juraj Wisner pl. Morgenstern, *Gusle*, I/1, 2, 3 (January, February, March 1892), 3-4, 11-12, 19; *Vatroslav Lisinski i prve dvije hrvatske opere* [Vatroslav Lisinski and the First Two Croatian Operas], St. Kugli, Knjižara Jugoslavenske akademije i Kr. sveučilišta u Zagrebu, Zagreb 1919.

⁴⁰ Cf. Vjekoslav KLAIC: Kako je postala pjesma »Još Hrvatska ni propala« [How did the Song »Još Hrvatska ni propala« Come About], *Vienac*, XXIV/23 (June 1892), 363-366; Crtice o porieklu nekih »ilirskih« popievaka [Sketches about the Origin of Some »Illyrian« Songs], *Gusle*, I/6, 7, 8, 9 (June, July, August, September 1892), 46-47, 51-52, 62-63, 66-69.

⁴¹ The most recent contribution to it has been written by Dubravka Franković (cf. Je li Ljudevit Gaj, u svibnju 1869. godine u Zagrebu, kazivao Franji Ks. Kuhaču o postanku davorije »Još Horvatska ni propala«? [Did Ljudevit Gaj Recount the Tale on the Origins of the Patriotic Song »Još Horvatska ni propala« to Franjo Ks. Kuhač in May 1869 in Zagreb?], *Iz starog i novog Zagreba VII*, Muzej grada Zagreba, Zagreb 1996, 201-209.

his essay on Georgius Crisanius (Juraj Križanić) and his treatise *Asserta musicalia*. Published in 1892, that was the first large-scale essay about this 17th-century Croatian music theorist.⁴² Finally, both Kuhač and Klaić promoted the idea of introducing music theory and history into the curriculum of the Zagreb University.

The idea of teaching history of music was not implemented at the University at that time, but, similarly to the aesthetics of music, at the music school of Hrvatski glazbeni zavod [the Croatian Music Institute]. The first lecturer was Vjenceslav Novak. As he was not a researcher himself but primarily a pedagogue, his musicohistoriographical works intended for teaching were based mainly on secondary sources. The most important among them is his general survey of music history, which was written during the last decade of the 19th century but not published until 1994.⁴³ In any case, that was the first synthesis of music history written in Croatian. Following the models represented in the books by recognized authorities (A. W. Ambros, Robert P. J. Musiol, E. Naumann and, especially, B. Kothe) with interpolated chapters on South Slav histories of music, in particular the Croatian one, Novak's Povijest glazbe [History of Music] presented the basic ideas of 19th century music historiography and it served teachers in manuscript form, even during the period between the two world wars. Lacking any utilitarian value at the present moment, it does however represent a historical testimony to the state of music historiography in Northern Croatia at the turn of the 19th into the 20th century.

B. Kothe's book *Abriss der allgemeinen Musikgeschichte für Lehrerseminare und Dilettanten* served also as a sample to Stjepan Hadrović (1863-1934; the Canon of Vrhbosna, *regens chori* of the Sarajevo Cathedral, music teacher and composer) to write his booklet *Kratka povjest glazbe* [A Short History of Music]. Like Novak, he added to his work the history of Croatian music based, as it is indicated in the subtitle, on Kuhač's writings. Unlike Novak, Hadrović managed to publish it in Zagreb in 1911, and it remained the only printed general history of music by a Croatian author until 1942, when the book by Josip Andreis and the first volume of a textbook on the history of music by Hubert Pettan were published.⁴⁴

⁴² Cf. Vjekoslav KLAIĆ: Gjuro Križanić kao glasbenik [Gjuro Križanić as a Musician], Gusle, I/4 (April 1892), 25-27.

⁴³ A critical edition was prepared and an introductory study was written by Sanja Majer-Bobetko. Cf. Sanja MAJER-BOBETKO: *Povijest glazbe* Vjenceslava Novaka [*Povijest glazbe* /History of Music/ by Vjenceslav Novak], *Croatica*, XXV/40-41 (1994), 1-200.

⁴⁴ Cf. Josip ANDREIS: *Povijest glazbe* [History of Music], Matica hrvatska, Zagreb 1942. Cf. Hubert PETTAN: *Pregled povijesti glazbe* [An Overview of the History of Music] Vol. 1, Zagreb 1942. The first history of Croatian music was published in 1922 (Cf. Božidar ŠIROLA: *Pregled povijesti hrvatske muzike* [A Historical Survey of Croatian Music], Edition Rirop, Zagreb 1922.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- ***: Theater in Agram [Theatre in Zagreb], Luna, I/16 (August 1826), 64.
- ***: Glasbeni priemeti naši, t. j. novi [Our Musical Keys, i.e. the New Ones], Sv. Cecilija, III/ 3 (1883).
- ***: Ugodnost crkvene glasbe [The Pleasure of Church Music], Sv. Cecilija, III/5 (1883).
- ***: Što je glasba [What is Music?], Sv. Cecilija, III/5 (1883).
- ***: Što je oduševljenje? [What is Enthusiasm?], Sv. Cecilija, III/5 (1883).
- ***: Pjev [Singing], Sv. Cecilija, III/7-8 (1883).
- ANDREIS Josip, Povijest glazbe [History of Music], (Matica hrvatska; 1942).
- ANDREIS, Josip: *Uvod u glasbenu estetiku* [An Introduction to the Aesthetics of Music], Matica hrvatska, Zagreb 1944.
- ANDREIS, Josip: *Music in Croatia*, Institute of Musicology Academy of Music, Zagreb 1974, ²1982.
- ANDREIS, Josip: The First Musical Journals in Croatia, *Arti musices*, Special Issue/2 (1979), 105-133.
- DOBRONIĆ, Antun: O »narodnom duhu« u našoj umjetničkoj glazbi [On »National Spirit« in Our Art Music], Glazbeni i kazališni vjesnik, I/2 (February 1904), 9-12.
- DOBRONIĆ, Antun: Naša glazbena publika [Our Musical Public], Glazbeni i kazališni vjesnik, I/5 (May 1904), 37-38.
- DOBRONIĆ, Antun: Naše glazbene prilike i neprilike [Our Musical Chances and Failures], Drniš 1908.
- DOBRONIĆ, Antun: *Predavanja iz povijesti i estetike muzike* [Lectures on the History and Aesthetics of Music], Naklada piščeva, Drniš 1908.
- FLORSCHÜTZ, Josip: Glazba i religija [Music and Religion], Vienac, XXIX/1, 2 (1897), 14-15, 25-26.
- FRANKOVIĆ, Dubravka: Uloga ilirske štampe u muzičkom životu Hrvatske od 1835. do 1849. [The Role of the Illyrian Press in the Musical Life of Croatia (1835-1849)], Arti musices, 7(1976), 61-96; VIII/1 (1977), 5-51.
- FRANKOVIĆ, Dubravka: O muzici u »Slovniku umjetnikah Jugoslavenskih« Ivana Kukuljevića Sakcinskog. Prilog upoznavanju hrvatske muzičke kulture u doba apsolutizma [On Music in Ivan Kukuljević Sakcinski's »Slovnik umjetnikah Jugoslavenskih«. A Contribution to the History of Croatian Musical Culture during

the Absolutist Period], in: Ivo Supičić (ed.): Zbornik radova sa znanstvenog skupa održanog u povodu 75. godišnjice rođenja Pavla Markovca (1903-1941), Jugoslavenska akademija znanosti i umjetnosti, Zagreb 1979, 111-122.

- FRANKOVIĆ, Dubravka: Neke metode leksikografskog rada Ivana Kukuljevića-Sakcinskog na muzičkom dijelu »Slovnika umjetnikah jugoslavenskih« [Some Lexicographical Methods used in the Section on Music of »Slovnik umjetnikah Jugoslavenskih« by Ivan Kukuljević Sakcinski], *Arti musices*, XIII/1 (1982), 33-54.
- FRANKOVIĆ, Dubravka: Je li Ljudevit Gaj, u svibnju 1869. godine u Zagrebu, kazivao Franji Ks. Kuhaču o postanku davorije »Još Horvatska ni propala«? [Did Ljudevit Gaj Recount the Tale on the Origins of the Patriotic Song »Još Horvatska ni propala« to Franjo Ks. Kuhač in May 1869 in Zagreb?], *Iz starog i novog Zagreba VII*, Muzej grada Zagreba Zagreb 1996, 201-209.
- HADROVIĆ, Stjepan: *Kratka povjest glazbe* [A Short History of Music], Author's edition, Zagreb 1911.
- JANAČEK-BULJAN, Marija: Korespondencija Kuhač-Dobronić [The Correspondence Kuhač-Dobronić], Arti musices, XI/1(1980), 37-44.
- KLAIĆ, Vjekoslav: Juraj Wisner pl. Morgenstern, Gusle, I/1, 2, 3 (1892), 3-4, 11-12, 19.
- KLAIĆ, Vjekoslav: Gjuro Križanić kao glasbenik [Gjuro Križanić as a Musician], *Gusle*, I/4 (April 1892), 25-27.
- KLAIĆ, Vjekoslav: Crtice o porieklu nekih »ilirskih« popievaka [Sketches about the Origin of some »Illyrian« Songs], *Gusle*, I/6, 7, 8, 9 (July, August, September 1892), 46-47, 51-52, 62-63, 66-69.
- KLAIĆ, Vjekoslav: Kako je postala pjesma »Još Hrvatska ni propala« [How did the Song »Još Hrvatska ni propala« Come About], *Vienac*, XXIV/23 (June 1892), 363-366.
- KLAIĆ, Vjekoslav: Vatroslav Lisinski i prve dvije hrvatske opere [Vatroslav Lisinski and the First Two Croatian Operas], St. Kugli, Knjižara Jugoslavenske akademije i Kr. sveučilišta u Zagrebu, Zagreb 1919.
- KRAMBERGER, Ernest: Ob uplivu muzike i poezije na naša osiećanja, čuvstva i naobraženje. I. Muzika [On the Influence of Music and Poetry on our Feelings, Emotions and Education. I. Music], in: Program kraljevskoga maloga gimnazija u Karlovcu koncem školske godine 1874., Karlovac 1874, 1-8.
- KRPAN, Stjepan: Borenić, Martin, *Hrvatski biografski leksikon 2*, Jugoslavenski leksikografski zavod »Miroslav Krleža«, Zagreb 1989, 158.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Über die nationale Musik und ihre Bedeutung in der Weltmusik [On National Music and its Significance in World Music], Osijek 1869; translation of: O narodnoj glazbi i njezinu značenju u svjetskoj muzici, Narodne novine, XXXV/148, 149, 150 (July 1869).

- KUHAČ, Franjo: Katekizam glasbe [Catechism of Music], Naklada Dragutina Albrechta, Zagreb; Katekizam glazbe [Catechism of Music], Naklada Akadem. knjižare Lav. Hartmana (Kugli i Deutsch), Zagreb ²1889.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Prilog za poviest glasbe južnoslovjenske. Kulturno-historijska studija [A Contribution to the History of South Slav Music. A Cultural-Historical Study], *Rad jugoslavenske akademije*, 41 (1877), 1-48; 45 (1878), 1-49; 50 (1879), 44-95; 62 (1882) 134-186.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Južno-slovjenske narodne popievke [South Slav Folk Tunes] I-IV, Zagreb 1878, 1879, 1880, 1881; V, Jugoslavenska akademija znanosti i umjetnosti, Zagreb 1941.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Josip Haydn i hrvatske narodne popievke [Josip Haydn and Croatian Folk Tunes], Vienac, XII/13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 19, 20, 22, 24, 25, 26, 27, 28, 29 (March, April, May, June, July 1880), 202-206, 217-220, 241-243, 254-256, 272-275, 301-303, 317-318, 356-359, 387-391, 403-404, 418-419, 433-435, 452-454, 466-470.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Die Eigenthümlichkeiten der magyarischen Volksmusik [The Features of Hungarian Folk Music], manuscript [1882-1884].
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Muzikologija [Musicology], Vienac, XVIII/35 (August 1886), 555-556.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Dvie rasprave: Zadaća melografa i Vrijednost pučkih popijevaka [The Task of the Folk Music Collector and the Value of Folk Tunes], Komisionalna naklada knjižare Dioničke tiskare (Reprinted from Vienac, 1892), Zagreb 1892.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Ilirski glazbenici [Illyrian Musicians], Matica hrvatska, Zagreb 1893; Reprinted by Hrvatska sveučilišna naklada, Zagreb 1994.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Beethoven i hrvatske narodne popievke [Beethoven and Croatian Folk Tunes], Prosvjeta, II/17, 18, 19 (September, October 1894), 535-538, 562-563, 588-591.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Vatroslav Lisinski i njegovo doba [Vatroslav Lisinski and His Time], Matica hrvatska, Zagreb ²1904.
- KUHAČ, Franjo: Osobine narodne glazbe, naročito hrvatske [The Characteristics of Folk Music, Especially Croatian], Tisak dioničke tiskare (Reprinted from books 160, 174 and 176 of the Rad of the Yugoslav Academy of Sciences and Arts), Zagreb 1909.
- KUKULJEVIĆ-SAKCINSKI, Ivan: *Slovnik umjetnikah Jugoslavenskih* [Dictionary of South Slav Artists] I-V, Tiskom Narodne tiskare dra. Ljudevita Gaja, Zagreb 1858-1860.
- MAJER-BOBETKO, Sanja: *Estetika glazbe u Hrvatskoj u 19. stoljeću* [Aesthetics of Music in Croatia in the 19th Century], Jugoslavenska akademija znanosti i umjetnosti, Zagreb 1979.
- MAJER-BOBETKO, Sanja: Neke glazbenoestetske koncepcije mladoga Dobronića [Some Musico-Aesthetic Ideas of the Young Dobronić], *Arti musices*, XIII/1 (1982), 55-67.

- MAJER-BOBETKO, Sanja: Glazbena historiografija s početka 20. stoljeća na primjeru *Kratke* povjesti glazbe Stjepana Hadrovića [The Historiography of Music at the Beginning of the 20th Century on the Example of *Kratka povjest glazbe* / A Short History of Music/ by Stjepan Hadrović], in: Ivan Čavlović (ed.): Zbornik radova: I. međunarodni simpozij »Muzika u društvu«: Ist International Symposium »Music in the Society« Sarajevo, October, 29-30, 1998. Muzikološko društvo FBiH, Sarajevo 1999, 95-106.
- MAJER-BOBETKO, Sanja: Glazbena kritika u Slavoniji. Stanje istraživanja, Arti musices, XXX/ 1 (1999), 47-73.
- MAJER-BOBETKO, Sanja: Idejni nacrt hrvatske glazbene historiografije u 19. stoljeću [A Proposal for a Croatian Music Historiography of the 19th Century], in: Vjera Katalinić — Zdravko Blažeković (ed.): Glazba, riječi i slike: Music, Words, and Images. Svečani zbornik za Koraljku Kos: Essays in Honour of Koraljka Kos, Hrvatsko muzikološko društvo Zagreb 1999, 281-303.
- MAJER-BOBETKO, Sanja: Prinosi Vjekoslava Klaića hrvatskoj glazbenoj historiografiji, in: Dragan Milanović (ed.): *Vjekoslav Klaić. Život i djelo*, Sveučilište u Zagrebu, Hrvatski institut za povijest — Podružnica za povijest Slavonije, Srijema i Baranje, Zagreb-Slavonski Brod 2000, 245-259.
- MAJER-BOBETKO, Sanja: Musico-Historical Themes in the Aesthetical System of the Croatian Philosopher Franjo Marković (1845-1914), *International Review of the Aesthetics and Sociology of Music*, XXXIV/1 (2003), 33-44.
- MAJER-BOBETKO, Sanja: Hrvatska glazbena historiografija u 19. stoljeću, *Republika*, LX/1 (2004), 91-98.
- MARKOVIĆ, Franjo: *Razvoj i sustav obćenite estetike* [The Development and the System of General Aesthetics], Zagreb 1903; Reprinted by Logos, Split 1981.
- MAROŠEVIĆ, Grozdana: Kuhačev etnomuzikološki rad u svjetlu zbirke »Južno-slovjenske narodne popievke« [The Ethnomusicological Work of Kuhač in Light of His Collection »Južno-slovjenske narodne popievke«], in: Jerko Bezić (ed.), Zbornik radova sa znanstvenog skupa održanog u povodu 150. obljetnice rođenja Franje Ksavera Kuhača (1834-1911), Jugoslavenska akademija znanosti i umjetnosti, Zagreb 1984, 77-110.
- MATOŠ, Antun Gustav: O glazbi [On Music]. Ed. by Lovro Županović, in: Sabrana djela Antuna Gustava Matoša [Complete Works of Antun Gustav Matoš] X, Theatralia. O glazbi, Jugoslavenska akademija znanosti i umjetnosti — Liber — Mladost, Zagreb 1973, 239-411.
- MIKLAUŠIĆ-ĆERAN, Snježana: Glazbeni kritičar Heinrich Hirschl [The Music Critic Heinrich Hirschl], *Arti musices*, XXVII/2 (1996), 135-160.
- MILETIĆ, Ivan: Čuvstvo i glasba [Feeling and Music], Smotra, I/3 (1887), 154-158.
- NOVAK, Vjenceslav: Čemu se uči teorija glasbe [For what purpose does one learn the theory of music], *Gusle*, I/6 and I/7 (June, July 1892), 47, and 50-51.

NOVAK, Vjenceslav: *Povijest glazbe* [History of Music], in: Sanja Majer-Bobetko, (ed.): *Povijest glazbe* Vjenceslava Novaka [*Povijest glazbe* /History of Music/ by Vjenceslav Novak], *Croatica*, XXV/40-41 (1994), 1-200.

PETTAN, Hubert: Pregled povijesti glazbe [An Overview of the History of Music], Zagreb 1942.

- RAKIJAŠ, Branko: Značenje Kuhačeva *Katekizma glazbe* u našoj muzičkoj teoriji i praksi [The Significance of Kuhač's *Katekizam glazbe* for Croatian Music Theory and Practice], *Arti musices*, 2 (1971), 141-151.
- ŠILOBOD-BOLŠIĆ, Mihael: Fundamentum cantus gregoriani seu choralis, Zagrabia 1760.
- ŠKUNCA, Mirjana: Kuhačevo proučavanje hrvatske glazbene prošlosti [Kuhač's Research in Croatian Music History], in: Jerko Bezić (ed.): Zbornik radova sa znanstvenog skupa održanog u povodu 150. obljetnice rođenja Franje Ksavera Kuhača (1834-1911), Jugoslavenska akademija znanosti i umjetnosti, Zagreb 1984, 405-440.
- TOMAŠIĆ, Silvija: Hrvatska glazbena kritika na narodnom jeziku od 1854. do 1870. godine [Croatian Music Criticism in the National Language betweeen 1854 and and 1870], Zvuk, 2, 3 (1982), 42-48, 42-53.
- TUKSAR, Stanislav: Eduard Hanslick, Franjo Ksaver Kuhač et Alii and the »National-International« Relationship in the Croatian Fin-de-Siècle Musical Culture, *International Review of the Aesthetics and Sociology of Music*, XXIX/2 (December 1998), 155-164.
- TUKSAR, Stanislav: »Die Geburt der Musik aus dem Geiste des Volkes«: The Construction of the Idea of National Music in Franjo Ksaver Kuhač's (1834-1911) Historiography Slavic vs. German vs. Italian, *Musica e storia*, XII/3 (2004), 563-589.
- VRAZ, Stanko: Pàrva izvorna ilirska opera »Ljubav i zloba« od Vatroslava Lisinskoga [The First Original Illyrian Opera »Ljubav i zloba« by Vatroslav Lisinski], Danica Horvatska, Slavonska i Dalmatinska, XII/14, 15 (April 1846), 53-56, 57-60.
- ŽUPANOVIĆ, Lovro: Centuries of Croatian Music 2, Music Information Centre, Zagreb 1989.
- ŽUPANOVIĆ, Lovro: *Hrvatski pisci između riječi i tona* [Croatian Writers between Words and Music], Sveučilišna naklada Liber, Zagreb 1989.

Sažetak

RIJEČI O GLAZBI U SJEVERNOJ HRVATSKOJ I SLAVONIJI TIJEKOM 19. STOLJEĆA I DO PRVOG SVJETSKOG RATA

Estetika glazbe, glazbena kritika i historiografija, kao i muzikologija i/ili etnomuzikologija u suvremenom smislu riječi počele su se u Hrvatskoj razvijati tijekom 19. stoljeća. Osnovne teme kojima se onodobna hrvatska estetika glazbe bavila bilo je pitanje nacionalnog u glazbi, zatim romantička emotivistička teorija glazbe kao jezika osjećaja, te Hanslickova ideja glazbe kao autonomne umjetnosti. Na tom području posebno se ističu svojim radnjama Vj. Novak, F. Kuhač i F. Marković. Prva glazbena kritika anonimnog autora napisana je i objavljena na njemačkom jeziku u književno-zabavnom časopisu *Luna* 1826. godine. Tijekom razdoblja narodnog preporoda počinju se objavljivati u *Danici Horvatskoj* izvješća i prikazi glazbenih dogadjanja. Međutim, prvom pravom glazbenom kritikom na hrvatskom jeziku drži se opsežan tekst Stanka Vraza o izvedbi opere *Ljubav i zloba* V. Lisinskoga 1846. godine. Svojom kritičkom prosudbom glazbeni kritičari nastoje zadovoljiti estetičke i nacionalne kriterije. Nakon Vraza i D. Demetra ističu se svojim glazbeno-kritičkim tekstovima F. Kuhač i Vj. Novak, književnici A. Šenoa i I. Vojnović, zatim (na njemačkom jeziku) H. Hirschl i J. Belović-Bernadzikowska, vjerojatno prva žena u Hrvatskoj koja se bavila glazbenom kritikom. Prijelaz 19. u 20. stoljeće obilježen je djelovanjem A. G. Matoša, koji je inaugurirao impresionističku glazbenu kritiku u Hrvatskoj, elemente koje su djelomice slijedili M. Cihlar Nehajev i D. Melkus.

Zanimanje za pitanja nacionalnog u glazbi rezultirala su također na području muzikologije, etnomuzikologije i glazbene historiografije pojačanim interesom za prikupljanje folklornih napjeva već od prve polovice 19. stoljeća, ali i istraživanjem hrvatske nacionalne glazbene povijesti, poglavito od druge polovice 19. stoljeća. Ključna osoba u navedenim disciplinama bio je F. Kuhač, koji je, napokon, prvi u Hrvatskom tisku inaugurirao sam termin *muzikologija* još 1886. godine. Tijekom posljednjeg desetljeća 19. stoljeća Vj. Novak je napisao prvu opću povijest glazbe, odnosno prvu glazbeno-historiografsku sintezu u Hrvatskoj, koja je ostala neobjavljena do 1994.